
 
 

GREENWOOD CITY COUNCIL 
 

July 18, 2022 – 5:32 p.m. 
 

MINUTES                        
PRESENT 
 
 
 
 
 
 
ABSENT 

 Council Members: Mayor Brandon Smith, Niki Hutto, Betty 
Boles, Matthew Miller and Ronnie Ables; City Manager 
Julia Wilkie, Assistant City Managers Ryan Thomas & 
Draper Carlile, City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert, CAP-OM, 
City Finance Director Sara O’Dell, and City Attorney 
Tripp Padgett.  
 
Councilor Johnathan Bass. 

   
           
CALL TO ORDER   Mayor Brandon Smith called the meeting to order at 5:32 

p.m.  
 
Bishop Oliver T. McCray, Pastor of Morris Chapel Baptist 
Church gave the invocation. 

                             
STATEMENT AND 
QUORUM 

 After the Pledge of Allegiance, Mayor Smith read the 
following statement, “In accordance with the Freedom of 
Information Act, Chapter 4, Title 30, Code of Laws of 
South Carolina, 1976, an agenda has been posted on the 
front door of City Hall and notification of this meeting 
has been given to the news media.”  
 
City Clerk Tiffany L. Albert confirmed a quorum was 
present. 

    
                    
APPROVAL OF 
CONSENT AGENDA 

 A motion to approve the Consent Agenda was made by Betty 
Boles, seconded by Matthew Miller. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously.   
 
Before the Public Hearing, City Manager Julia Wilkie 
announced that, due to the absence of a Ward 2 
representative, first reading for the Marshall Road 
property rezoning will be August 15th, after the special 
election.  
The Public Hearing will be September 19th, if it passes 
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first reading. 
                             
CONSIDER 
 
Ordinance No. 
22-016 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning 
Approximately 
53.52 Acres of 
Land, Located at 
1380 Bypass 25 
SE, from GC 
(General 
Commercial) to 
R10 (High 
Density 
Residential). 
 
(2nd reading) 

 Assistant City Manager Draper Carlile reviewed the 
request from the Divergent Group to rezone 53.52 acres 
of land from General Commercial to High Density 
Residential and noted that staff recommended approval 
for the high density side of the property, denial on the 
commercial development side, and the Planning Commission 
unanimously recommended denial of the request. The 
developer requested to table the public hearing and 2nd 
reading until next month to work on issues involving 
their development team. 
 
No one was present to speak for or against the proposed 
subdivision. 
 
Mayor Smith recognized Developer Kim Polcock who wanted 
to speak in favor of the rezoning but requested to table 
the 2nd reading because of a shift in his team and the 
need to put some people in place to move forward.  He 
confirmed to Councilor Betty Boles that everything will 
remain the same for this development. 
 
City Manager Wilkie gave Council three options regarding 
this request to either table the vote, open and close 
the public hearing and vote, or table the public hearing 
and vote. 
 
 
A motion to table the public hearing and 2nd reading vote 
until the August 15, 2022 meeting was made by Niki Hutto, 
seconded by Matthew Miller.  
 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
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CONSIDER  
 
Ordinance No. 
22-017 Amending 
the City of 
Greenwood’s 
Official Zoning 
Map (Ordinance 
No. 04-020) by 
Rezoning 
Approximately 29 
+/- Acres of 
Land, Located at 
930 New Market 
Street from R2 
(Single Family 
Residential) to 
RM7 (High 
Density 
Residential & 
Manufactured 
Housing) 
 
(1st reading) 

 After City Manager Wilkie read the 1st New Business 
agenda item, Mayor Smith noted that he must recuse 
himself due to a conflict of interest and exited the 
room.   
 
A motion nominating Councilor Matthew Miller to preside 
over the first New Business item in the absence of Mayor 
Smith and Mayor Pro Tempore Johnathan Bass was made by 
Betty Boles, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
 
Those who voted in favor were Niki Hutto, Betty Boles, 
and Ronnie Ables. Matthew Miller did not vote to due a 
conflict of interest. 
 
The motion passed 3-0. 
 
 
City Manager Wilkie recognized Assistant City Manager 
Draper Carlile who discussed the rezoning request at 930 
New Market Street from R2 to RM7 for the development of 
either a subdivision or mobile home park.  The future 
land use is for high density residential that supports 
manufactured housing; however, it will not be cohesive 
to new developments in the area and may be spot zoning.  
Everything else is in line with the Comprehensive Plan.  
He noted that the Planning Commission recommended 
approval because it does align with the Comprehensive 
Plan, but staff recommended denial because of possible 
spot zoning.  
 
City Manager Wilkie and Councilor Niki Hutto informed 
Councilor Matthew Miller of the difference between 
manufactured and modular homes. Assistant City Manager 
Carlile also confirmed that one person spoke in favor of 
the development, and another spoke against it. This 
developer did not specify if this development will be a 
subdivision or mobile home park with permanent or rental 
housing. 
 
A motion to deny the ordinance was made by Niki Hutto, 
seconded by Ronnie Ables. 
 
There was no further discussion from Council. 
 
 
Those who voted in favor were Niki Hutto, Betty Boles, 
Matthew Miller, and Ronnie Ables.  Mayor Smith recused 
himself and did not vote. 
The motion passed 4-0. 

            



Minutes - City Council  -4- July 18, 2022 4:35 p.m. 
            
CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
22-009 Adopting 
the Greenwood 
Multi-
Jurisdictional 
Hazard 
Mitigation Plan. 

 City Manager Wilkie recognized Greenwood County 
Emergency Management Coordinator Jamie Parrish who 
explained to Council that the Multi-Jurisdictional 
Hazard Mitigation plan is renewed every five years, 
however COVID pushed it back a couple of years.  If 
approved, this plan will identify all hazards of the 
City and County of Greenwood.  She confirmed to Mayor 
Smith that this plan identifies all issues the City has 
had in the past and, even though this plan is pre-COVID, 
it will now be a part of the plan.  Ms. Parrish also 
encouraged Council to adopt the plan to be in place for 
five more years, plus it can also be used to get loss 
prevention grant money from FEMA.   
 
City Manager Wilkie noted the City never applied for a 
FEMA grant with the Commissioners of Public Works nor 
Greenwood Metropolitan but was always engaged in the 
multi-jurisdictional planning process. 
 
A motion to approve Resolution 20-009 was made by Betty 
Boles, seconded by Niki Hutto. 
 
There was no discussion from Council. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 

                            
CONSIDER 
 
Resolution No. 
22-010 
Requesting 
Greenwood County 
Council Remove 
Two Properties 
Located on 
Hospitality 
Boulevard (TMS 
#s 6836-796-391 
& 6836-818-406) 
from the Multi-
County Business 
Park.  

 City Manager Wilkie explained that in 2006, the City 
entered into an incentive agreement with multiple 
parcels along Hospitality Boulevard to incentivize 
commercial redevelopment. The agreement included 
reimbursement of the cost to install Hospitality Blvd 
($350,000 for 20 years). The City took ownership of the 
road.  The properties were placed in the Multi-County 
Business Park with approval from Greenwood County.  As 
part of the agreement, if the properties were sold, the 
agreement no longer applied to that particular property.  
The referenced parcels have recently been sold and need 
to be removed from the MCBP.  City Council will need to 
make this request to the County via Resolution since 
they added the property by Ordinance in 2006.  Once these 
two parcels are removed, there will be no remaining 
properties in the incentive agreement.   
 
A motion to approve Resolution No. 22-010 was made by 
Niki Hutto, seconded by Betty Boles. 

 
There was no discussion from Council. 
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The motion passed unanimously. 
                       
CITY MANAGER 
COMMENTS 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 Before discussing upcoming events, City Manager Wilkie 
recognized Assistant Fire Chief Chris James who informed 
Council the City Fire Department received a $16,259.72 
Firehouse Subs grant to purchase two thermal imaging 
cameras and no match was required. He confirmed to Mayor 
Smith that these will replace older equipment that will 
be going off-line. 
 
City Manager Wilkie introduced two candidates for Ward 
2: James Jones and Robert Dean. She informed them that, 
even though the special election will be August 9th, they 
must also refile for the same seat for the November 
election. 
 
City Manager Wilkie also noted the following: 

• The City financial audit will be at the August 15th 
meeting. 

• The Kitson Mill Site project is moving forward. 
Although developers asked for a contract extension, 
they hope to close by November 26th. 

• The Inn on the Square parking lot issue was resolved 
by letter and will not come back to Council as an 
agenda item. 

• The SC Festival of Discovery was a success. 

                        
CITY COUNCIL 
COMMENTS 

 Mayor Smith acknowledged that staff was so involved in 
the pre/post planning and execution of the Festival of 
Discovery, there could not have been any way to have had 
a work session the following Monday. He and Councilor 
Hutto gave credit to the City & Discover Greenwood 
Administration staff, Gary Irwin, and Police, Fire, & 
Public Works Departments. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Mayor Smith also noted: 

• The Josh Norman Teen Center Family Fun Day will be 
Saturday, July 23rd from 12 noon to 5 p.m. 
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• He encouraged everyone to support American Legion 
Baseball and Softball teams participating in 
playoff games. 

Councilor Boles asked everybody to keep the Hill family 
in their prayers as they mourn her loss. Mayor Smith 
added they are working towards solutions with all City 
partners towards ending unnecessary, senseless losses of 
life. 

                      
ADJOURNMENT  A motion to adjourn the meeting was made by Matthew 

Miller, seconded by Betty Boles. 
 
The motion passed unanimously. 
 
Mayor Smith adjourned the meeting at 6:23 p.m. 

 
 
 

_________________________ 
       Brandon Smith, Mayor 

ATTEST: 
 
________________________ 
City Clerk and Treasurer 


